CASWELL COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION MINUTES

April 13, 2015

The Caswell County Board of Education met in regular session on Monday, April 13, 2015, at 6:30 p.m. in the Whitley Administration Building.  Members present:  Chairman June Dailey, Vice Chairman Gladys Garland, Sylvia Johnson, Donna Hudson, Mel Battle, Betty Sartin, and Ross Gwynn.  Others present include Superintendent Dr. M. Brock Womble, Dr. Sammy Shields, Nicole McGhee, Carol Boaz, Shannon Dennison, Evangelina Balmori, William Purnell, JoAnna Gwynn, Steve Evans, Amy Hooker, Alyssa Hooker, Jaylon Jefferies, Elizabeth Standafer, Veleka Royal, Benny & Teresa Crumpton, Shannon Gammon, Kayla Thompson, Taylor Nunnally, Mike Miraglia, Belinda Elliott, Teresa Henderson, David Vess, Paul Robinson, Alice Robinson, Lisa Lassiter, David Useche, and Board Attorney Ron Bradsher.  Connie Kimrey recorded the minutes.  (Note:  Others may have been present but did not sign the roster).  
I. A. 
CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order and a moment of silence was observed followed by the pledge of allegiance led by Alyssa Hooker, a student at Bartlett Yancey High School.
I. B. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Sylvia Johnson moved, seconded by Gladys Garland, to approve the minutes of the March 23, 2015 board meeting with two minor changes.  The motion carried unanimously.
Betty Sartin moved, seconded by Sylvia Johnson to approve the minutes of the March 12, 2015 joint meeting with county commissioners as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.
I. C. 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Gladys Garland moved, seconded by Betty Sartin to approve the agenda as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.
I. D. 
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Dr. Womble recognized the girl’s basketball team from Bartlett Yancey High School on their recent accomplishments to the state playoffs.  Dr. Womble also recognized custodians at Oakwood Elementary on the recent score they received.  Belinda Elliott, Mike Miraglia and Teresa Henderson were recognized for their efforts in making changes at Oakwood Elementary.  Mr. David Scott also thanked Dr. Womble for allowing flexibility to their schedules to accommodate necessary needs to the school.

Dr. Womble presented certificates from the North Carolina School Board Association to June Dailey, Sylvia Johnson and Mel Battle on recent achievements.

I. E.
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Paul Robinson, Hwy 86 North, Yanceyville, NC  27379
Mr. Robinson shared information on summer feeding program and asked the Board of Education for their continued support and asked for any assistance that could be given to implement the summer feeding program.

Mr. Robinson also indicated they had served approximately 55 children during the week of spring break noting there is a need for this program during the summer.
II.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Weight Room Equipment
Ms. JoAnna Gwynn reviewed quotes on the weight room equipment and shared that her preference was with Dynabody noting the quote included all equipment needs.  Dynabody Fitness will provide everything except for installing the rubber flooring.  Our maintenance department will be responsible for installation.  The existing weights that are currently being used will remain at the school.  Upon review and discussion, Dr. Womble recommended approval of Dynabody Fitness Equipment for weight room equipment needs.  Ross Gwynn moved, seconded by Sylvia Johnson to approve purchase of weight room equipment with Dynabody Fitness Equipment.  The motion carried unanimously.
Dynabody Fitness Equipment, 2706 East Broadway, Maryville, TN  37804

(Invoice # 11468)
Phone:  865-379-9898 / fax: 865-379-9919

	QTY
	DESCRIPTION
	RATE
	AMOUNT

	3
	Double Sided Racks
	1795.00
	5385.00

	6
	Flat to Incline Benches
	655.00
	3930.00

	6
	Dynabar Olympic Bars with Lifetime Warranty
	355.00
	2130.00

	1
	Leg Curl Combo
	695.00
	695.00

	1
	Glute Ham
	795.00
	795.00

	1
	(6) 32 ft Rolls of Black Rubber Flooring
	1406.16
	1406.16

	4
	Rolls of Installation Tape
	45.00
	180.00

	1
	Shipping & Handling
	1944.00
	1944.00

	1
	Trade-In & Discount
	-4000.00
	-4000.00

	
	Subtotal:
	
	$12,465.16

	
	Sales Tax (6.75%)
	
	841.40

	
	Total:
	
	$13,306.56


2015-16 Budget Request to County Commissioners
Dr. Womble recommended approval of the 2015-16 budget request to the county commissioners as presented.  Sylvia Johnson moved, seconded by Donna Hudson to approve the 2015-16 proposed budget request to the county commissioners as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.
III.
SCHOOL PRESENTATION
Shannon Gammon, Principal at South Elementary shared information with the Board of Education on highlights at South Elementary.  Mrs. Gammon reviewed clubs that are offered including art/music, battle of the books, K-2 fitness, 3-5 fitness, K-2 game club, go-getters, helping hands, and volleyball club.  The Daily Five was highlighted with high praise from Mrs. Gammon.  She invited board members to visit the school and see this first-hand.  Other areas reviewed included Eagle Time, which allows 30-45 minutes built into the daily schedule for remediation and/or enrichment.  Mrs. Gammon praised her staff for their support and dedication.

Dr. Womble thanked Mrs. Gammon for sharing the information and for the work that is being done at South Elementary.
IV.
NEW BUSINESS

1. Consent Agenda
Dr. Womble recommended approval of the out of county requests as presented.  The other request will be discussed in closed session.  Gladys Garland moved, seconded by Betty Sartin to approve the consent agenda as recommended.  The motion carried unanimously.

Ellis, Parker

Caswell
to
Rockingham (3rd grade)


Ellis, Ryan

Caswell
to
Rockingham (K0


Stephens, Paxson
Caswell
to
Rockingham (3rd grade)

2. Repurposed cars for instructional use by Career & Technical Education (CTE)
Dr. Womble asked Elizabeth Standafer to review information regarding the repurposed cars.  Mrs. Standafer shared that the automotive program currently has no demo cars assigned to the program for the instructor and students to use for demonstrations of maintenance and light repair tasks in the curriculum.  The transportation department has two cars that are slated to go to auction and recommended use of these cars for instructional purposes.
Mrs. Hudson stated she was not opposed to this idea; however, as a word of warning, she felt someone needs to stay on top of the area to prevent it from turning into an eyesore.  Other board members were of the same agreement.  

Upon review and discussion, Dr. Womble recommended approval of the repurposed cars for the CTE department.  Donna Hudson moved, seconded by Sylvia Johnson to approve the repurposed cars for instructional use by Career and Technical Education.  The motion carried unanimously.

3. Resolution – Dorothy Dameron 
Chairman Dailey read aloud the resolution for Dorothy Dameron a former employee who recently passed away.  Gladys Garland moved, seconded by Mel Battle to approve the resolution.  The motion carried unanimously.

Resolution in Memorial and Appreciation

Of the Life of

Dorothy Milam Dameron

[image: image1.jpg]



WHEREAS, Dorothy Milam Dameron was born on April 7, 1922, and formerly resided at 1741 Foster Road, Yanceyville, NC, 27379, at the time of her death on March 20, 2015, and

WHEREAS, Dorothy Dameron was a faithful and loving wife and mother and her family’s welfare was her major and constant concern; and

WHEREAS, Dorothy Dameron was a member of Prospect United Methodist Church in Yanceyville, NC, and enjoyed browsing flea markets and yard sales in her free time; and

WHEREAS, Dorothy Dameron worked in the school system as a bus driver until her retirement and also served as a substitute teacher.  She will be remembered by her Community and Board of Education for her leadership and her commitment to education; and being known for her benevolence and servant’s heart to children; and

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Caswell County Board of Education wishes to honor the memory of Dorothy  Dameron and expresses its sympathy to her family by causing a copy of this Resolution to be spread upon the official minutes of the Board of Education and a copy forwarded to the family.

This the 13th day of April 2015.

June Dailey, Chairman




Gladys Garland, Vice Chairman

Donna R. Hudson




Betty M. Sartin

Ross Gwynn, Jr.




Sylvia B. Johnson

Mel O. Battle





Dr. M. Brock Womble, Superintendent

4. Deed of Easement 
Upon review, Chairman Dailey noted errors in the document that was provided to the board.  Board Attorney Ron Bradsher has submitted a letter to the town attorney requesting an update with corrections.  Sylvia Johnson moved, seconded by Gladys Garland to table this item until a corrected copy is provided.

5. Golden LEAF Sustainability Plan 
Dr. Womble asked David Useche to share information and answer questions of the board regarding the Golden LEAF sustainability plan.  Mr. Useche stated this plan presented was specifically for Golden LEAF in relation to N.L. Dillard Middle School.  The first three years of the plan there is no cost to the school system.  For subsequent years, Caswell County Schools will establish a reserve fund with the support of local funding through the County Commissioners for $100,000 annually for three years starting 2015-16.  Danville Regional Foundation has agreed to match this fund with an additional amount of $50,000 for the three years.  This sustainability reserve fund will cover the supporting new positions at the school level and the refresh of the devices for the new 6th graders of the 4th and 5th year of the project.
Upon review, Dr. Womble recommended approval of the sustainability plan as presented.  Sylvia Johnson moved, seconded by Betty Sartin to approve the Golden LEAF sustainability plan as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.

V.
SUPERINTENDENT UPDATES
· Dr. Womble shared accountability information and a proposed summer academy for Math 1 students.  The tentative dates will be June 15-25, 2015.  Other ideas shared by Dr. Womble included a 170 day school calendar with ten days of remediation and extending the school day by 10-15 minutes.  Students who pass the class and are not proficient on the exam are the targeted students.  Mrs. Elizabeth Standafer shared that there are approximately 170 students identified at this time and a target of 80 students who would be invited to attend the summer academy.  Dr. Womble stated he plans to bring back a proposal for the board to approve at the next meeting (April 27, 2015).

· Dr. Womble proposed a work session on April 27, 2015 to review classified pay scale and board policies.

· Dr. Womble stated he would like to recognize Golden LEAF on an upcoming Thursday and asked board members to let him know what Thursday’s they have available.

· Fund 8 was briefly reviewed noting that Mrs. Dennison will be switching to this in the future.

· Dr. Womble stated that the transportation department is in need of a new gas pump and will need to either purchase a new one or look at repairs. 

VI.
REPORTS
· Transportation Recommendations
Steve Evans, Assistant Principal at Bartlett Yancey High School and Billy Purnell, transportation director gave a report on the current situation with bus drivers and the lack of.  Ideas were shared to entice more drivers.  Those included:

· Advertising to attract drivers
· Any new personnel hired as custodial, food services and aides will get their CDL’s and drive buses.  Request that current employees in these areas obtain their CDL’s and drive buses.  

· Consolidation of routes (last resort)

· Increase driver wages

· Reimburse drivers who get their CDL’s and appropriate endorsements in exchange for a minimum of a 1 year commitment to drive for the school system.

· Discussion of possible partnership with CCS and Caswell Area Transportation.

· Discussion of upgrading camera systems on buses to help with discipline issues.

· Discussion of radio system to improve communication within the transportation system.

Upon review and discussion, Mr. Battle stated he felt that there were two key points included in the ideas presented.  Those were increasing driver wages and the cameras on the bus.  Members that served on the transportation committee included:  Steve Evans, Billy Purnell, Jerry Hatchett, JoAnna Gwynn, and Josh Trotter.  Mrs. Hudson questioned if any bus drivers served on the committee?  Mr. Evans replied “no.”

Mr. Purnell shared that plans were to paint the two short activity buses over the summer.  An additional activity bus is needed due to sporting events and recommended a larger bus versus the shorter bus.  Yellow school buses can be used during the day as long as they stay within the county and are not on a sports related trip.

Mr. Purnell expressed his concerns with the recent gas pump concerns and stated that he has tried to obtain additional quotes; however, companies are not interested in replacing the gas pumps if they cannot supply the gas.  Mr. Purnell stated he anticipates bringing additional quotes to the board for review as replacements will be needed as soon as possible.  Mr. Battle stated he felt this was an issue we needed to move forward on quickly.  Mr. Purnell stated he anticipates having a proposal for the board to vote on at the April 27, 2015 meeting.

AIG information was discussed briefly and concerns on the numbers of identified students were a common consensus of the board.  Mrs. Boaz shared that she is in the process of updating the AIG plan and would like to leave things as they are for the remainder of the year with focus on an effort to include more students than before for the future.
VII.
CLOSED SESSION

Gladys Garland made a motion to go into closed session for the purpose of considering a personnel action that involves an officer or employee of this Board (NC General Statute 143-318.11(a)(6); and for the purpose of discussing information that is privileged, confidential or not a public record (NC General Statute 143-318.11(a)(1) and to confer with legal counsel after a ten-minute break.   Betty Sartin seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.
VIII. 
OPEN SESSION

Gladys Garland made a motion to return to open session.  Sylvia Johnson seconded the motion and the motion carried unanimously.
IX.
PERSONNEL LISTING
Dr. Brock Womble recommended approval of the personnel as presented.  Betty Sartin moved, seconded by Ross Gwynn to approve personnel as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.  
	Employment
	

	Transportation
	George Royster – Effective 4/14/15

	
	

	Resignation
	

	North Elementary
	Emma Cook – (K Teacher) Effective end of 2015-16 school year

	
	

	Bartlett Yancey High School
	Mary Eva Cassada (English/Lang.Arts) – Eff. 6/15/15

	
	

	Transportation
	Chris Carter – Eff. 4/10/15

	
	

	Retirement
	

	North Elementary
	Geneva Pinckney (School Counselor) – Eff. 6/30/15

	
	

	South Elementary
	Linda Beasley – (Child Nutrition) Eff. 7/1/15

	
	

	Transfer
	

	Central Office – HR Asst.
	Kamisha Johnson (Data Mgr. @ North) – Eff. 4/20/15

	
	

	Transportation
	Michael Gibbs (Replaces Chris Carter) – Eff. 4/14/15


Dr. Womble recommended approval of option for accrued annual leave pay for bus drivers and child nutrition workers for school day 179 and 180.  Betty Sartin moved, seconded by Gladys Garland.  The motion carried unanimously.  This recommendation was for the 2014-15 school year only.

Dr. Womble recommended approval of transfer request as presented for student to remain at South Elementary.  Ross Gwynn moved, seconded by Gladys Garland.  The motion carried unanimously.


Fortner, Nellie

Stoney Creek

to
South (5th)

Fortner, Bridgett
Stoney Creek

to
South (1st)
X.
COMMUNICATIONS

· Dr. Womble reviewed plans to pay for all uniforms for the high school and helmets.  Dr. Womble stated he plans to bring back a budget amendment to the board for approval.  Concerns were expressed from the board regarding uniforms.
X.
BOARD MEMBER OBSERVATIONS

· April 27, 2015 work session will begin at 4:00 p.m. at the Central Office.  Board meeting will begin at 6:30 p.m. at the Caswell County Civic Center (Small Auditorium) to allow board members to attend the student art awards.
XI.  
ADJOURN
Ross Gwynn made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 10:45 p.m., Sylvia Johnson seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  The next regular meeting of the Board of Education will be held on Monday,  April 27, 2015, at 6:30 p.m. in the Small Auditorium of the Caswell County Civic Center Building.  
_______________________________                               _____________________________

              June B. Dailey                                                                                      Dr. M. Brock Womble
                 Chairman                                                                                             Superintendent
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